
CORPORATE REPORT 

NO: COUNCIL DATE: 

REGULAR COUNCIL 

TO: Mayor & Council DATE: July 9, 2020 

FROM: City Manager FILE: 

SUBJECT: COVID-19: Emergency Operations Centre Update 

RECOMMENDATION 

The City Manager recommends that Council receive this report for information. 

INTENT 

The purpose of this report is to provide Council a status update of various actions taken in 
response to COVID-19 since Corporate Report No. R105;2020, a copy of which is attached as 
Appendix “I”, which was provided to Council at the June 29, 2020 Regular Council Public Hearing 
meeting. 

BACKGROUND 

The City’s EOC is the command and communications hub for any large emergency or disaster 
including the current global COVID-19 pandemic.  The EOC was activated by the City on 
February 17, 2020 prior to the World Health Organization (“WHO”) declaring a global pandemic. 

Since the last update provided to Council as part of Corporate Report R105;2020 the EOC has 
completed the following actions:  

• Initiated advance planning scenarios to understand risks and impacts to the City should a
second wave of COVID-19 (that regresses British Columbia back to Phase II or Phase I)
occur;

• Developed and communicated the Return of Office (“RTO”) Plan to City staff;
• Secured $850,000 of Provincial funding for COVID-19 related expenses;
• Secured $85,000 of Federal funding for vulnerable populations;
• Continued exploring Digital Main Street pilot program with regional partners to get

businesses e-commerce online;
• Continued tracking of key data indicators that will assist with forecasting and preparing

for recovery and return to business as usual operations over time with a focus on Phase III;
• Continued preparations to support the reopening of various City facilities and services;
• Continued acquisition of personal protective equipment;
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• Continued distribution of cloth masks to City staff; 
• Continued working with Surrey’s Personal Protective Equipment (“PPE”) manufactures to 

investigate and address concerns about potential supply chain stability with China; 
• Continued supporting the “Love Where You Live” beautification initiative; and 
• Supported operation of the sub-EOC to monitor the Fraser River Freshet. 

 
DISCUSSION 
 
The EOC has clear responsibilities outlined and actions underway to respond to the immediate 
impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic.  The EOC is utilizing Surrey’s Proactive 10-Point Action Plan 
(the “Plan”) to mitigate impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic that moves the EOC beyond 
immediate response to consider the medium and longer term impacts of the pandemic on City 
operations, and enables tracking of key data indicators that will assist with forecasting and 
preparing for recovery and return to business as usual operations over time (Appendix “II”).  Staff 
will be updating the Plan in the coming weeks to include provisions and actions to support City 
preparedness for the second wave of COVID-19 that will likely occur in the fall. 
 
Key insights over the last two weeks include: 
 

• Global COVID-19 cases continue to rise, with 11.9 million infections as of July 8, 2020.  The 
World Health Organization reported the largest single-day increase in cases on July 
4, 2020. The United States, Brazil, India and Russia are currently the global epicentres; 

• Provinces across Canada are in various stages of enacting their reopening plans; and 
• As of July 8, 2020, BC has had 2,990 confirmed cases which equates to 58.6 infections per 

100,000 people. This is an increase of 155 cases since June 23, 2020 which amounts to an 
average increase of 11.1 cases per day. Of the 2,990 confirmed cases, the Fraser Health 
region accounts for a significant portion of confirmed cases (1,576 or 53%). Of the cases in 
the Fraser Health region, only 9 are hospitalized, 1,417 have recovered and 79 have died. 

 
Level of Service Provisions / Reopening Plans 
 
The City is continuing to offer a majority of services at Level 1- Modified Business Services, and 
the number of services and facilities operating at this level is increasing with skate parks, spray 
parks, sport courts, outdoor fitness classes and outdoor pools commencing over the past month.  
There remains a limited number of services, such as indoor pools, recreation centres, arenas and 
libraries that remain closed and as such they are at Level 3 - Essential Services. 
 
The EOC’s opening decision matrix, which is used to determine when each of City’s functional 
business areas are able to adjust their level of service and resume some form of operation, is based 
on the premise that all of the following four criteria are met: 
 

1. Ability to comply with new Provincial Health Order;  
2. Reasonable public demand for services;  
3. Financial viability; and 
4. Public and employee safety measures are in place. 
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The EOC is actively applying this decision matrix to each of the City’s functional business areas to 
resume operations in steps. 
 
Based on the EOC’s opening decision matrix, the following facilities and services have recently 
been permitted to open or schedule their reopening on the listed dates: 
 

• Outdoor fitness classes at four locations (Erma Stephenson Park, Cloverdale Agriplex, 
Newton Athletic Park and South Surrey Athletic Park) as of July 6, 2020; and 

• Guided outdoor tours of Historic Stewart Farm as of July 14, 2020. 
 
Staff are working with staff in each municipality in Metro Vancouver to coordinate re-opening 
dates, whenever possible, in an attempt to simplify and lessen confusion for residents in the 
region. Further updates on reopening plans for each facility will be provided in a future update to 
Council. 
 
Surrey Fire Service Responses 
 
As of July 7,2020, the Surrey Fire Services (“SFS”) responded to an average of 42 incidents per day 
over the past 30-days, as illustrated in Appendix “III”. The SFS responded to an average of 91 
incidents per day over the same period in 2019, a reduction of 54%. 
  
The overall reduction of 54% is comprised of two components: 
  

• SFS attendance at medical incidents have decreased by 81% as compared to the same 
period last year as a result of the changes in first responder attendance at medical 
incidents as recommended by BC Emergency Health Services in an effort to reduce the 
exposure risk for fire fighters. However, since April 21, 2020 the SFS has resumed 
responding to calls involving confirmed overdoses following instructions by the BC 
Emergency Health Services as SFS staff are trained in delivering Naloxone, which clinically 
supports improved patient outcomes; and 

• SFS attendance at non-medical incidents have decreased by 14.5% as compared the same 
period last year as a result of the stay at home recommendations and less people 
movement.  This is a slight increase as compared to the previous reporting period likely 
due to the increased movement of people resulting from Phase 2 of BC’s Restart Plan. 

 
Surrey RCMP Response 
 
As of July 7, 2020, the Surrey RCMP received an average of 574 calls for service per day and 
dispatched members to an average of 421 incidents per day over the past 30-days, as illustrated in 
Appendix “IV”. Surrey RCMP calls for service remains fairly consistent (4.0% decrease in average 
daily calls) as compared to the same period last year as does the number of calls the police 
dispatched members to (1.0% decrease in average dispatched members). In terms of a dispatch 
rate, last year during this study period (June 8 to July 7) police dispatched members to 70% of 
total calls; this year members were dispatched to 73% of the total calls received. 
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Logistics 
 
From the start, to ensure that the City, including the SFS, has adequate cleaning equipment and 
personal protective equipment (“PPE”) for staff, the EOC has centralized its inventory of these 
supplies and is monitoring daily consumption rates. A copy of the City’s inventory of critical 
supplies as of July 7, 2020, and how this inventory has changed since June 23, 2020 is attached as 
Appendix “V”. 
 
At present, the City has a sufficient supply of most critical supplies to last for the next 120-days. 
The City has recently acquired additional disinfectant, face shields and P100-filter cartridges, 
which is a high efficient mask filter as rated by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and 
Health (“NIOSH”). 
 
The EOC is continuing to increase its inventory of supplies as use is forecasted to increase as the 
City begins to reopen. 
 
Current Staffing Levels 
 
In an effort to maintain staff and customer safety while still maintaining the current level of 
service, provide flexibility and to prepare in the event of a mandated shut down, the EOC has 
continued to work with each Department to facilitate opportunities for staff to work at home.   
 
As of Tuesday July 7, 2020, approximately 19.5% of all staff are working from home which equates 
to approximately 36.7% of staff that may eligible to work at home (of course this excludes field 
staff from Engineering – Operations, Fire, Planning & Development – Facilities and Parks, 
Recreation & Culture – Operations). 
 

For July 7, 2020 
Department % of staff 

working at 
their 

respective 
facility 

% of staff 
working 

from home 

% of staff 
who are sick 

or in 
quarantine 
and unable 

to work 

% of staff 
who are on 

vacation 

Corporate Services 27.3% 67.3% 1.3% 4.0% 
Engineering (Operations) 89.3% 0.6% 2.3% 7.8% 
Engineering (all others) 55.2% 32.6% 0.6% 11.6% 
Finance 69.8% 25.4% 1.6% 3.2% 
Fire  88.2% 0.2% 2.5% 9.0% 
Investment & 
Intergovernmental Relations 87.5% 12.5% 0.0% 0.0% 
Library 77.4% 21.0% 1.6% 0.0% 
P&D (Facilities) 89.2% 8.1% 2.7% 0.0% 
P&D (all others) 34.1% 60.5% 1.6% 3.9% 
PRC (Operations) 83.8% 6.1% 5.4% 4.7% 
PRC (all others) 69.4% 23.7% 0.6% 6.4% 
Public Safety 63.4% 25.1% 1.2% 10.3% 
TOTAL 71.2% 19.5% 2.0% 7.3% 
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A summary of the level of staffing available from June 22 through July 7, 2020 (excluding holidays 
and weekends) is attached as Appendix “VI”. 
 
To support BC’s Restart Plan and the reopening of City facilities and resumption of services, the 
EOC has developed a Return of Office (“RTO”) plan that ensures the City can continue the 
process of reintegrating staff back into the workplace in a safe and responsible manner. The goal 
is to have a minimum of 60% staff working in their respective facility at any given time.  
 
Return to Office Plan 
 
As the City carefully plans the transition towards normal business operations, the EOC leadership 
team has developed the City's Return to Office (“RTO”) plan that ensures the City can continue 
the process of reintegrating office staff in a safe and responsible manner.   

The Plan has been developed in accordance with the following key principles: 

• Compliance with all Provincial Health Orders;  
• Health and Safety; 
• Equal opportunity to work in the office and remotely; 
• Work efficiency; 
• Promoting a gradual return to normal business operations; and 
• Flexibility to make alternate work arrangements, as needed. 

 

In light of the most recent social distancing guidance from the Provincial Health Officer; the 
current level of risk within the Province; the recent transition to Phase 3 in BC's Restart Plan; and 
an assessment of City Hall space capacity, it has been determined what percent of staff can safely 
work in the office at any given time for each designated area. Managers are currently developing 
RTO plans for their respective division and/or section, with the guidance of Human Resources. 

 
Support for Vulnerable Populations  
 
On May 13, 2020 the Peace Portal Church at 15128 27B Avenue opened as an emergency overnight 
shelter.  The shelter was open from 8pm to 7am and accommodated 14 vulnerable individuals 
each night. This temporary shelter was closed on June 30, 2020.  
 
The EOC has worked with BC Housing and the Fraser Health Authority to open the North Surrey 
Recreation Centre (“NSRC”) as Emergency Response Centre (“ERC”) to enable isolation of the 
City’s vulnerable population should they have symptoms of or have been diagnosed with 
COVID-19 and in need of self isolation. Over the past week, the ERC has hosted approximately 43-
persons on a daily basis that are staying in the NSRC ERC.  
 
In an effort to reduce the number of people in existing BC Housing funded shelters in Surrey, BC 
Housing has moved 49 vulnerable individuals as of July 3, 2020 from shelters to individual motel 
rooms at The Linda Vista Motel at 6498 King George Boulevard and the Canadian Inn at 6528 
King George Boulevard.  BC Housing has recently extended the lease of the Canadian Inn until 
September 14, 2020 and the Linda Vista Motel until October 6, 2020. 
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NSRC ERC nursing staff are continuing to offer testing and wrap around health services to 
vulnerable individuals at the Emergency Response Centre and to date no one has tested positive 
with COVID-19 infection. 
 
COVID-19 Compliance and Enforcement Team 
 
On March 26, 2020 the Surrey RCMP established a joint COVID-19 Compliance & Enforcement 
Team (CCET), in partnership with the City Bylaws Division to conduct proactive checks to ensure 
local residents and businesses understand their personal obligations regarding social distancing 
and self-isolation requirements to stop the spread of COVID-19. The Team's primary mandate is 
proactive education and gaining voluntary compliance with the directions of the Provincial 
Medical Health Officer. 
 
CCET has been proactively reaching out to Surrey businesses, faith-based locations, banquet halls 
and recovery homes to inform, educate and prevent contraventions of the public health safety 
orders. They have also conducted patrols in areas where people continue to congregate, such as 
parks and playgrounds.  To complement the proactive activities carried out by CCET, the Surrey 
RCMP Frontline (E Watch) has been conducting proactive patrols in key business complex 
locations to mitigate any potential criminal activity associated to the pandemic (e.g., due to 
business closures, reduced hours, etc.).   
 
Between June 24 and July 7, 2020, CCET partners and E Watch members have completed 4,451 
checks (proactive visits and/or patrols). 
 

 

Number of 
Checks 

Number 
Non-

Compliant 
Banquet Halls 93 0 
Commercial Businesses (i.e., Retail, personal services, 
etc.) 

1,204 34 

Construction Sites 67 0 
Essential Business Services (i.e. Grocery stores, banks) 815 0 
Faith Based Institutions 212 0 
Food Services (i.e., Restaurants/Bars) 701 0 
Industrial 281 1 
Parks 592 23 
Private Residences 143 0 
Recovery Homes 6 0 
School Grounds 337 0 
Total 4,451 58 

 
The COVID-19 Compliance and Enforcement Team has found that there continues to be strong 
(99%) compliance with the directions of the Provincial Medical Health Officer. Of note, despite 
very few incidents of non-compliance, the majority non-compliant events were associated to 
public parks.      
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Supporting and Informing Residents 
 
The City’s COVID-19 webpage, www.surrey.ca/COVID-19, has been a valued source of information 
for residents and businesses with over 117,000 pageviews since it was launched, with 
approximately 8,000 pageviews occurring over the last two weeks. 
 
The information on this webpage is updated daily in working with EOC, and shares information 
on News & Updates, Affected Services, Facility Closures, Online Services promotion, Health 
Information, Business Content (e.g., Surrey Makes PPE, Surrey Store to Door, Business Resources) 
and Community Resources. The City is continuing to use its social media platforms to share 
information. 
 
Supporting and Informing Businesses 
 
In addition to the information provided on the City’s COVID-19 webpage, staff have been 
participating in regular calls with the various business associations in Surrey to provide them 
updates and answer any questions that they may have.  These calls have recently transitioned 
from weekly calls to bi-weekly calls as the business associations are continuing to focus more of 
their efforts to support their membership. 
 
Intergovernmental Support and Cooperation 
 
The Federation of Canadian Municipalities, in partnership with the Big City Mayors’ Caucus 
(“BCMC”), continues to advocate for the Federal government to provide financial relief funding to 
Canadian cities to help offset the impact of COVID-19. In early June, the Prime Minister 
announced that the Federal government would provide the Provinces with $14 Billion to help the 
Provinces face the second wave of COVID-19 and to support the re-start of the economy. At that 
time the Prime Minister stated that a portion of the $14 Billion was earmarked for cities. Minister 
Morneau followed up with comments to the BCMC Mayors indicating that for the Federal 
government to provide relief funding to cities, the Provinces must also come to the table with 
funding. To date there has been no indication of how much funding will be provided to cities or 
when that funding is expected to be distributed. 
 
The EOC continues to seek the support and cooperation of the Provincial and/or Federal 
government on many issues related to the COVID-19 crisis. Ongoing issues include:  
 
Provincial & Federal (both) 
 

• Support for citizens and businesses financially impacted by COVID-19; 
• Support for vulnerable populations; 
• Acquiring PPE for first responders and front-line staff; and 
• Financial support to cities to offset impact of COVID-19. 

 
  

http://www.surrey.ca/COVID-19
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Provincial  
 

• Recovery homes - requesting health supports or plans for responding to potential 
outbreaks when self-isolation/quarantine is not possible. 

 
Federal  
 

• Assistance with ensuring that the Department of Fisheries and Oceans permits and 
approvals related to important infrastructure projects are not delayed due to COVID-19 
related issues; 

• Creation of a Federal economic stimulus package - the City has created a list of shovel 
ready, Surrey-based infrastructure projects for Federal funding consideration. 

 
Advocacy efforts related to these projects are ongoing. They include the Mayor and City staff 
participating in conference calls with Provincial and Federal elected officials, as well as Big City 
Mayors’ Caucus and Federation of Canadian Municipalities conference calls with the Premier’s 
Office and the Deputy Prime Minister. City staff that are part of the EOC structure are also 
connecting directly with appropriate Ministry staff in order to ensure Surrey’s needs are fully 
understood and amplified. 
 
Financial Update on the Impact of COVID-19  
 
Staff are still forecasting a budget shortfall in the range of  $37-$42 million dollars, noting that the 
actual amount may be lower or higher depending on actual results relative to our forecast, with 
mitigating strategies being the same as reported in the previous COVID 19 update.  
 
Furthermore, staff are closely monitoring the amount of property taxes that have been submitted 
relative to the same time period last year. As of June 30th, there has not been a significant change, 
due in part to some taxpayers paying their 2020 taxes in monthly pre-authorized payments. Staff 
will continue to closely monitor tax payments; however, at this time do not expect overall 
delinquency rates to be significantly higher than 2019.  
 
Observations on the Effectiveness of Social Isolation and Distancing Measures 
 
The City is continuing to actively monitor traffic volumes and traffic speed though its inventory of 
350 signalized intersections equipped with vehicle counting technology, 6 mobile traffic data 
collection sensors and 50 Bluetooth sensors, as well as through additional data sources on the 
Port Mann and Pattullo Bridges and at each border crossing. 
 
Using this data, staff have determined that the travel restrictions, school closures, businesses 
closures and the rise in telecommuting has resulted in an average weekday reduction in traffic 
volumes on Surrey’s major roads (King George Boulevard, 120 Street, 128 Street, 168 Street, 152 
Street, 32 Avenue, 64 Avenue, 72 Avenue, 88 Avenue and 104 Avenue) as compared to traffic 
volumes over the same period last year, as illustrated in Appendix “VII”.  However, the weekly  
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average traffic volumes, while remaining well below traffic volumes over the same period last 
year, are increasing week to week: 
 

• Week of March 23, 2020- 46% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of March 30, 2020 – 40% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of April 6, 2020 – 32% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of April 13, 2020 – 32% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of April 20, 2020 – 29% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of April 27, 2020 – 31% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of May 4, 2020 – 26% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of May 11, 2020 – 28% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of May 18, 2020 – 17% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of May 25, 2020 – 13% below 2019 weekly average;  
• Week of June 1, 2020 – 16% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of June 8, 2020 – 14% below 2019 weekly average;  
• Week of June 15, 2020 – 17% below 2019 weekly average; 
• Week of June 22, 2020 – 16% below 2019 weekly average; and 
• Week of June 29, 2020 – 11% below 2019 weekly average. 

 
The largest change in weekly average (17% from 28%) occurred during the week of May 18, 2020 
which aligns with the start of Phase 2 of BC’s Restart Plan. May 19, 2020, the day Phase 2 
commenced, had the greatest amount of traffic as compared to last year since the start of the 
pandemic (7% below last year). 
 
While the weekly average as compared to traffic volumes over the same period last year continues 
to remain lower than the same period last year, the difference in traffic volumes during the course 
of the day varies. For the week of June 22, 2020, the weekly average was 16% lower than the weekly 
average as compared to traffic volumes over the same period last year.  However, the AM peak 
period (6:00am to 9:00am) was 27% lower and the PM peak period (3:00pm to 6:00pm) was 14% 
lower than the weekly average as compared to traffic volumes over the same period last 
year.  Therefore, it appears that more commuters are staggering their start time as compared to 
last year but keeping the end time similar to last year.   
 
A comparison of AM and PM peak period traffic volumes was not undertaken for the week of June 
29, 2020, as the Canada Day statutory holiday was on a Wednesday whereas during the same 
week in 2019 the statutory holiday was on a Monday.   
 
Staff will continue to monitor traffic to observe changes in traffic volumes. 
 
As noted above, the COVID-19 Compliance and Enforcement Team has found that the vast 
majority of places checked, and complaints responded found that people are complying with the 
directions of the Provincial Medical Health Officer and the few that were not in compliance 
voluntarily elected to do so after a short conversation by team members on the importance in 
needing to comply with these directions.  However, Newton Athletic Park continues to be a 
regularly challenging location due to the volume of users and their ongoing disinterest in 
adhering to distancing requirements. The City’s COVID Compliance and Enforcement Team as 
well as our Park Ambassadors continue to work together to address the lack of 
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distancing.  Additional signage will be posted in the park to address the risks associated with the 
lack of physical distancing with reminders that the pandemic situation has not subsided.   In 
addition, staff is working with Fraser Health representatives to determine strategies to improve 
the situation. 
 
Fraser River Freshet 
 
The Freshet EOC Control Group has been following closely for any potential Fraser River flood 
conditions.  Most of the snowpack has now melted and although some unsettled weather 
conditions at Upper Fraser have triggered a potential flood warning, the water levels in the Fraser 
River are below initial response levels. There is no flooding expected to occur. 
 
SUSTAINABILITY CONSIDERATIONS 
 
The City of Surrey Emergency Program, the EOC and the level of service provisions supports the 
objectives of the City’s Sustainability Charter 2.0. This work relates to Sustainability Charter 2.0 
themes of Public Safety. Specifically, the following Desired Outcome (“DO”): 
 

• Emergency Preparedness and Prevention DO6: Surrey has proactive and coordinated 
emergency prevention measures in place and can effectively deal with emergencies that 
arise. 

 
CONCLUSION 
 
Surrey’s Proactive 10-Point Action Plan has been developed to help mitigate impacts of the 
COVID-19 pandemic.  This Plan is continuously updated to assist with, and document decision 
making by the EOC and uses data to forecast possible scenarios that will impact Surrey in the 
medium and longer term.  This data forecasting is helping the City to anticipate changing 
conditions and assists the City in evolving its EOC responses under the 10-Point Action Plan, 
enabling the return to normal operations as quickly as possible.  
 
 
 

Vincent Lalonde, P.Eng. 
City Manager  

 
 
Appendix “I” - Corporate Report R105;2020 – COVID-19: Emergency Operations Centre Update 
Appendix “II” - Surrey’s Proactive 10-Point Action Plan – Version 6 – July 7, 2020 
Appendix “III” - Surrey Fire Service – Incident Responses – June 8 to July 7, 2020 
Appendix “IV” - Surrey RCMP – Calls for Service Received and Dispatched –  

June 8 to July 7, 2020 
Appendix “V” - EOC Critical Supplies Inventory – July 7, 2020 
Appendix “VI” – Staff Count Summary – June 22 to July 7, 2020 
Appendix “VII” – Traffic volumes along major corridors – March 23 to July 3, 2020 
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Appendix “III” 

Surrey Fire Service – Incident Responses – June 8 to July 7, 2020 
 

 
 

  



 
 

 

Appendix “IV” 
Surrey RCMP – Calls for Service Received and Dispatched – June 8 to July 7, 2020 

  

  



 
 

 

 
Appendix “V” 

EOC Critical Supplies Inventory as of July 7, 2020 
 
 

 
 

 
  



 
 

 

Appendix “VI” 
Staff Count Summary – June 22 to July 7, 2020 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 
  



 
 

 

Appendix “VII” 
Traffic Summary – March 23 to July 3, 2020 

 

 




